ANC 6A Minutes, April 14, 2005

Present: Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Borbely, Fengler, Holden, Ibangha, and Rice 

The meeting was convened at 7:00 pm. 

 1. Agenda

Mr. Alberti added one item to the agenda: an allocation of funds for the ANC post office box.  The agenda was approved without objection.

2. Minutes

The minutes for March were approved without objection.

3. Community Comments
Laurie Duncan, 1201 E Street NE, discussed Lovejoy Park, and the progress that has been made in developing the park.

Stephanie Nixon, of 18th Street NE, discussed her frustration with the new parking regulations for baseball game parking, and the fact that 18th Street has no signs for event parking.

4. Community Discussion: The Great Streets Initiative
Derek Woody, of the Office of the Deputy Mayor for Planning and Economic Development, presented information on the Great Streets Initiative, a program announced by the Mayor in March, and of which H Street NE is one of the first City corridors to be included.  The multi-agency, multi-year plan is designed to enhance the H Street corridor, including transportation, first floor development for stores, development, and streetscape.  

In answer to a question from Mr. Rice, Mr. Woody said that some of the funding was coming from the Mayor’s operating budget, and the rest from the capital budget to be approved by the City Council.  He said that DDOT has some money in place, and money spun off from bus shelter program, which contains money for the program.  DDOT will work through H Street Main Street, since it is already in place. Other money will come through the Mayor’s Office.  H Street is a top priority for the City Administrator.  Within three years, the plan will be completed, but certain initiatives would be implemented sooner including improving pedestrian crossings, replacing streetlights, removing rush hour restrictions, placing banners along the street.  The streetscape improvements would eventually include replacing the streetlights and implementing a trolley along the length of the street.

The R.L. Christian Library site is being considered as a mixed-use site, combining a new library with mixed use housing and business.  In answer to another question, the complications for building the trolley were outlined, including the nature of the vehicle and a current prohibition on overhead lines that requires study.

Mr. Fengler asked how the first floor development initiatives would be financed and was told that it would be done through retail tax implement financing, which would provide incentives for potential retailers, who would receive a refund on their taxes if they make recommended improvements to their properties.

Mr. Woody requested support from the ANC for funding for the Great Streets project in the Mayor’s Budget, to be submitted the following week, with a hearing on April 19th.  Mr. Fengler asked whether there was any objection to the ANC testifying in support of the project.  Mr. Rice said that while he had no objection to testifying in support of more development on H Street and supporting the concept of the project, he was somewhat leery of supporting Great Streets on the basis of a one-page summary.  Mr. Fengler responded that the ANC has been intimately involved with H Street for a long time, and the Commission should support a program that will benefit the street, particularly the acceleration of DDOT initiatives such as streetscape.  He said the Commission would be remiss if it did not say that it welcomes the program and encourages development.  In answer to a question as to whether the ANC could have a commitment of the amount of money to be allocated specifically for H Street before agreeing to testify, Mr. Woody said DDOT would be unable to make such a commitment in the next week or two. Mr. Alberti said that the ANC can testify that programs like this are important to H Street redevelopment, without supporting the specifics of the program.  

Motion: Mr. Rice moved that the ANC present testimony on April 19th saying that it supports significant investment in H Street, and supports the transportation and strategic development plans. It was seconded by Mr. Alberti.  Mr. Rice said that the community has gone through a lot of effort on H Street, and it’s important to state how important development is to the community, and let the City Council do its job and support Great Streets as a means of implementing that.  Mr. Fengler said he was disappointed that the ANC is not supporting Great Streets, because it’s exactly what the ANC called for.  Mr. Rice said he had asked for more information from the Office of Planning and had not received it.  Additionally, he said, the Economic Development Committee had discussed at length the Mayor’s Home Again initiative but the Deputy Mayor’s office has no commitment to looping back to the community now that it is being implemented, saying that they are matter-of-right projects.  He said he is nervous about supporting a project when the ANC is not certain about any mechanism through which the community can have some oversight.  He used the problems with the Home Again program as an example. Mr. Woody assured him that this was the beginning of a long-term discussion, and that he envisioned relating to the community at every step of the way.  Mr. Alberti said that the testimony could support a program such as this without directly endorsing it.  Ms. Holden reiterated the problems with Home Again as an example of a lack of involvement with the community.  Mr. Fengler expressed his dismay that the ANC could say it supported programs like Great Streets without specifically supporting the program.   After three years of working closely with Mr. Woody and Karina Ricks of the Office of Planning, he believes that they can be trusted to follow through.  He urged support of the motion because it is important for the ANC to be represented at the hearing.  The motion passed 6-0-1, with Mr. Ibangha abstaining. Testimony will be prepared by Commissioners Fengler and Rice.  Ms. Ricks said she hoped the ANC would take credit for its role in moving the H Street project forward, because it was instrumental in getting the project to the point where it is a priority for the Great Streets project.

 5. Anacostia Riverwalk
Al Miller of DDOT presented the current status of the Anacostia Riverwalk, which will provide access for walkers and bicycles along the river.  The first section of the walk to be worked on, this summer, will permit access to the river from community streets, and include the Navy Yard, Congressional Cemetery and Kingman Island.  The trail will be built primarily on National Park Service land, and he described the route, including future plans.  He said the one sticking point on the current construction was the crossing of the CSX tracks, with the railroad currently opposing the plan.  The currently planned project should take six months and end in the late fall.  Commissioner Alberti asked about the plans for the CSX crossing and was told there would be flashing lights and an alarm enabling people to get off the tracks before a gate closed.  He announced a meeting at Payne Elementary School on April 28th.

 6. Single Member District Reports
Commissioner Holden reported that the Home Again program has begun in her SMD, and that there had been two police raids in her area during the past month.

Commissioner Beatty announced that the developer of the PEPCO site, which also includes the N-A Minit site, will meet with the North Lincoln Park Neighborhood Association on May 3rd to discuss his plans for developing the site.

Commissioner Alberti said that the voluntary agreement negotiated with S & T Market had been seriously edited by the ABC, and he had requested a reconsideration of the issue, which will take place on May 11th at 11 a.m.

Commissioner Ibangha nominated Stephanie Nixon to serve on the Public Safety Committee.  Her nomination was approved without objection.  He also reported on the status of the Rosedale project, and the problems with pricing the homes, which are supposed to be low-income.  The proposal for selling prices is being modified, and DHCD is revising its proposals.  Mr. Jones, the developer, has been invited to appear at Mr. Ibangha’s SMD meeting on May 5th.

Commissioner Fengler reported that the multi-agency plan put in place for H Street between 12th and 14th Street is working well. Rich Luna submitted a detailed 10-point report on issues that remain open,

Second, he reported that a Cluck-You fast food restaurant plans to open at 1123 H Street.  The area is zoned C-2-A, which requires a special exception for fast food establishments.  Motion: Mr. Fengler asked for approval to send a letter to DCRA head Patrick Canavan reminding him of the need for a special exception before any license is granted. It was passed without objection.

Third, he said there had been no word on the RFP for the disposition of the old police station at 925 9th Street NE, and asked that a letter be sent inquiring about the status of the project.  Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved that a letter be sent asking about the status of the RFP for the old police station.  It was seconded by Mr. Borbely, who asked to amend the motion to include the old firehouse at 1341 Maryland Ave. NE in the same letter.  The amendment was accepted without objection, and the motion passed unanimously.

Commissioner Rice announced another meeting on the MedLink development on April 20th at St. James Episcopal Church that he is organizing with commissioners from ANC 6C.

Commissioner Borbely said he had distributed 300 flyers about the baseball parking situation at RFK stadium, and he outlined the complex new parking plan. He also reported that there is a dumpster at 14th and F Streets for the next week.  Finally, he said that Elizabeth Nelson is looking for the condition of trees in tree boxes so that the District can replace unhealthy and dead trees.  Finally, he reported that there are petitions being circulated to urge retention of some retail at the PEPCO site.  There was audience comment about the parking situation, with people not receiving stickers and getting tickets.  They were told that for the first week those tickets will be adjudicated and forgiven.  Mr. Ibangha said he has invited the Director of DPW to come to his SMD meeting on May 5th to discuss the situation, and that people not in his SMD were welcome to attend.

 7. Officers Reports
Chair: Mr. Fengler reported that he and Mr. Rice had testified on the H Street zoning overlay and testimony was included in the April agenda package.  He reported that they had spoken for about a half hour and the Zoning Commission members had seemed responsive.

He reported that he attended a Capitol Hill Transportation Study meeting with Dea Varsovczky, and was troubled to find there was no monitoring on Maryland Avenue, and most of the effort was being put into the area from Pennsylvania Avenue south to the river. Ms. Varsovczky reported that she learned that the study was not coordinated with the H Street study, and she planned to make sure the two plans were related to one another.  She said the meeting had been small, but she was hopeful that the next meeting would be a public presentation and the community could be more involved.  She presented the timeline for the study, and the final report should be presented in December.  Mr. Fengler apologized for “putting the cart before the horse” by inviting Ms. Varsovczky to represent the Commission at the Transportation Study meetings.  Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved to approve Dea Varsovczky as the ANC 6A representative to the Capitol Hill Transportation Study. It was seconded by Mr. Rice.  Mr. Fengler said that she had volunteered to serve on the Economic Development Committee, but it was full, and so he thought of her for this position because she was excellent.  Mr. Rice asked that she keep her ears open for discussion of changes in lane direction, and changing two-way streets to one-way, which has big implications for the community. Ms. Varsovczky reported that that issue was brought up at the meeting, and that she had seen people already standing on the street with clipboards monitoring the traffic.  She said she would take notes at the meetings and share them with the Commission.  The motion was passed unanimously.

Vice Chair:  Mr. Ibangha reported that he attended the DC Auditor’s Orientation for ANC Commissioners, and stressed the importance of keeping track of documentation of all expenses, and that all documentation should be available to all commissioners.  

Secretary:  Mr. Borbely suggested that the schedule for assembling agendas be revised, such that draft minutes would be ready 14 days in advance of a meeting, agenda items would have to be submitted 10 days in advance of a meeting, and agenda packages would be completed 8 rather than 7 days prior to the meeting so that it can get to the public seven days in advance without difficulty. He said he would recommend that the bylaws be changed accordingly, at the May ANC meeting.

Treasurer:  Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s report.  The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $2,653.17 and that the savings account balance was $4,133.92.  Motions:  Mr. Alberti noted a $12 bank service charge from last December that had not been noted.  Mr. Alberti moved that checks for the following amounts be approved: $130 to Roberta Weiner for transcribing meeting minutes (Check #1239); for $540 to Bode and Grenier LLP for legal services (Check #1237); for $42 to Marc Borbely for photocopying (Check #1240); for $100 to the Postmaster (Check #1242); for $877.50 to Voice of the Hill for the February full page ad (Check #1243); and for $494.87 to Kinko’s copying expenses (Check #1244).  The motion was seconded by Mr. Borbely, and approved without objection, leaving a checking account balance of $406,80, and a savings account balance of $4,135.19, for a closing total of $4,541.99.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was seconded by Mr. Fengler, and approved without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that the last Quarterly Report be revised and approved, to reflect a $12 bank service charge that had been overlooked. The motion passed without objection.

Mr. Alberti discussed the midyear budget review and how he made his decisions for projecting expenses for the rest of the fiscal year.  He projects spending $25,000 for the rest of the year, out of a projected $27,719.69 in available funds.  

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the midyear budget review be revised to take into account the reality of expenditures for the first half of the year, with the difference being deposited in the ANC’s saving account.  The proposed changes are as follows:

1. Decrease the photocopies annual budget from $12,000 to $6,000, leaving a $3,562.87 balance for the rest of the year.

2. Decrease the amount for office supplies by $300 bringing the total to $100

3. Eliminate the $500 in office equipment for this fiscal year

4. Eliminate the $1500 for rental of office space

5. Decrease the $2000 in funding for SMD Distribution Boxes by $1000

6. Eliminate the $600 in petty cash.

Mr. Alberti pointed out that Mr. Fengler’s modifications would leave a balance of expenditures of $20,055, creating a surplus of $7,642.43 (which includes the saving account balance), of which $3,519.24 would be deposited in the ANC’s saving account.  

Mr. Ibangha asked about the elimination of the allocation for office space and inquired as to whether there would be no search for office space for the rest of the year.  He said it would be useful for him to have an office, and important for the Commission to have space.  Mr. Fengler said that if Mr. Ibangha could find an office, he would be happy to reallocate the funds, but after two years it has been an impossible project.  Mr. Alberti said that because something does not appear in the budget, it does not mean that funds cannot be allocated for it.  Mr. Ibangha asked whether Commissioners could look for office space and was told yes.  Ms. Beatty asked whether the SMD distribution boxes had been approved and was told that they have not yet been purchased.  Mr. Fengler said that it has been approved and that individual commissioners could request funds for their own distribution boxes if they wanted one.  Mr. Borbely said that he thought the priorities of the proposed cuts were wrong, that the cuts were in copying, distribution boxes and an office, the things that provided direct communication with constituents, and the money was left for the attorney and advertising. He thought that the $20,000 budgeted for the lawyer should be reduced.  

Ms. Holden asked about whether the money for the attorney hadn’t been released, and why it was still there.  Ms. Beatty said that it was important to have lawyers when going before the ABC and that there were two issues that she felt a lawyer was needed for.  Ms. Holden asked whether there was a history of ANCs using lawyers, and she was concerned that the expense of the lawyer had not produced very much.  Mr. Borbely said that a lawyer was very expensive and there a lot of lawyers in the neighborhood, so that the ANC should first seek volunteer lawyers, rather than paying a topnotch lawyer who hasn’t done much.  Ms. Beatty stated that what the lawyer did was follow the direction of the ANC and talk with the merchants on H Street in an attempt to get a uniform voluntary agreement.  Mr. Alberti focused on the improvements on H Street and said that utilizing a lawyer to aid in a continuation of those improvements was making an investment in the future of the neighborhood.  Mr. Fengler said that the lawyer had provided a detailed written review of the Class A and B voluntary agreement drafted by the ANC, which he said was excellent and enforceable; a similarly detailed review of the CR, CT and CN voluntary agreement which is used regularly with the establishments on H Street and provides a defensible and enforceable standard; former commissioner Jessica Ward felt very strongly that the only way to deal with the ABC is to have professional help because the regulations are complex and we have proved that the ABC is not friendly to ANCs, because we have failed at what we wanted to do even with the help of an expert lawyer who worked for the commission at a reduced rate.  He said that while on the surface it might appear that the ANC has gotten little, it has gotten understanding of the process, credibility and absolutely proof that a moratorium is the only way to go for H Street, which is invaluable knowledge.    Ms. Beatty added that the commission has also gotten four voluntary agreements with the attorney’s assistance.  

Mr. Rice suggested that the ANC pass this clean-up of the budget, and then consider separately whether to hire an attorney for specific projects. 

Motion:  Mr. Borbely moved to amend the proposed budget to delete the remaining funds for the attorney from the projected budget and move the $6,812,01 to the ANC’s saving account.  It was seconded by Ms.Holden. The amendment failed by a vote of 2-4-1, with Mr. Fengler, Mr. Rice, Mr. Alberti and Ms. Beatty voting against and Mr. Ibangha abstaining.

The main motion passed 4-2-1, with Mr. Borbely and Ms. Holden voting against and Mr. Ibangha abstaining.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $50 be approved for copying each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for April.    The motion was passed without objection.  

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to allocate $100 for the ANC’s post office box for the April-September period.  The motion passed without objection.

5. Committee Reports
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing

Motion: Ms. Beatty said that Michelle Klass has not attended any meetings of the ABL Committee, and moved that Ms. Klass be removed from the committee roster.  The motion passed without objection.

S&T Grocery

Ms. Beatty reported that the voluntary agreement negotiated by Mr. Alberti and members of the community had been amended by the ABC to gut the provision that prohibited single beverage sales.  The ANC requested a reconsideration of the ABC’s decision, and a rehearing will be held on May 4th.  Motion: Ms. Beatty moved the ABL committee’s recommendation to retain an attorney for the hearing.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti.  Ms. Holden asked whether they thought a lawyer could change the mind of the ABC.  Ms. Beatty responded that the attorney was knowledgeable about the issues and it was a matter of his understanding the process.  Mr. Alberti added that the ABC board has failed to provide the ANC with any reason for its change, and having the lawyer helps with the process of dealing with the commission.  Mr. Fengler asked whether Ms. Beatty would accept a cap on the fees for the lawyer of $1,000,which she did, and the motion was amended to read “with fees not to exceed $1,000.”  Mr. Borbely again raised the issue that the Commission could act on its own and hiring a lawyer was not necessary yet.  Ms. Beatty said that ABC Chair Chuck Burger has been invited to the next ABL Committee meeting, and it is possible he could clear everything up, and, while it was dubious, there could be no hearing.  The use of the attorney is only for an official hearing.  Mr. Borbely moved to add language that says the attorney should be used for this only after the next ABL Committee meeting, if the situation hadn’t been resolved by then.  The amendment was accepted by Ms. Beatty. The main motion passed without objection.

Martini Lounge Voluntary Agreement
Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved the ABL Committee’s recommendation to approve a voluntary agreement between ANC 6A and the Martini Lounge at 1236 H Street NE, a new lounge that will open in early June.  The voluntary agreement was included in the agenda package. Ms. Beatty stated that Clifton Humphries, the owner, has signed the agreement.  The motion was accepted without objection.

H Street Moratorium on Sale of Singles

Ms. Beatty reported that the ABL Committee heard from Laurie Collins, who led the effort to implement a moratorium on Mt. Pleasant Avenue, and the process she went through to implement what has been a successful effort to prohibit the sale of singles.  She reports a significant drop in crime in the area, and there is less trash and or public drinking on the street. The committee also heard from a member of the committee who researched the history of moratoria in the city. Motion: Ms. Beatty moved that the ANC accept the committee recommendation that the ANC initiate a moratorium on the sale of singles on the H Street Corridor and obtain legal counsel to pursue those efforts.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti.  Ms. Beatty said that the difference between the current strategy and this one is that rather than going after one store at a time, with no store wanting to sign an agreement first, this would be an approach to address all the establishments at the same time.  Ms. Beatty said she is asking for ANC approval to develop a strategy on a moratorium.  

Mr. Rice said he would be more comfortable if the ABL committee developed the strategy before it went to an attorney. He said the committee should return to the full ANC with a detailed strategy prior to any legal involvement.  Ms. Beatty said that the attorney was extremely knowledgeable and could guide the committee in developing such a strategy.  Mr. Borbely said that the committee should reach out and find volunteer attorneys in the neighborhood, and use community members as often as possible.  The ANC doesn’t have the money to spend, and the expert attorney should be brought in for expert consultation, but not used for everything.  Ms. Holden said that Laurie Collins has a template and has already done it, so this ANC can follow her strategy.  Ms. Beatty replied that Ms. Collins used a lawyer in developing her plan.  Mr. Fengler said that he was at the ABL meeting, and Ms. Collins said that the best thing the ANC could do would be to hire Doug Fierberg, whom she used in her effort. He said that this is the result of a two-year process, where the ANC has been trying to reach some point of success, and some of the new commissioners have not been through much of it.  Ms. Holden asked why it was necessary to re-invent the wheel, when there was the Mt. Pleasant document existed and provided a trail to follow.  Ms. Beatty responded that they had started with Ms. Collins’ testimony and paper, and she insisted that legal help is necessary.  Elizabeth Nelson said she has spent a lot of time sitting in ABC hearings, and the liquor industry spends a lot of money on lawyers, and it is necessary to have someone with the same kind of expertise. Mr. Rice suggested that the ABL Committee bring forward the language of the Mt. Pleasant agreement so the Commission can see what is being talked about.  Motion: Mr. Alberti offered an amendment of the original motion so it now reads: “The ANC will initiate the planning of a strategy for a moratorium on the sale of singles on the H Street corridor and will seek legal counsel to assist in constructing a legal strategy in constructing a moratorium.”  Mr. Ibangha said that the question is not whether the ANC needs counsel, it does, but he should not have a blank check.  His scope of work should be fleshed out.  The motion passed 4-2-1, with Mr. Borbely and Ms. Holden in opposition and Mr. Ibangha abstaining. Motion: Mr. Borbely moved to amend the motion to delete all language after “H Street Corridor.”  It was seconded by Ms. Holden.  Mr. Rice said that he thinks Ms. Beatty and Mr. Alberti, who are charged with dealing with the attorney, have gotten the message that the commission does not want to move full steam ahead.  The motion failed 2-4-1, with Mr. Borbely and Ms. Holden voting in favor and Mr. Ibangha abstaining.  The motion, as amended, passed 4-2-1, with Mr. Borbely and Ms. Holden voting against and Mr. Ibangha abstaining.

Agenda Change

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the Lovejoy Park new business item be heard ahead of the remaining committee reports. The motion was approved without objection.

Lovejoy Park
Ms. Beatty said that the appropriation for Lovejoy Park had not been included in the Parks and Recreation budget, and Councilmember Ambrose suggested that a letter be sent to Councilmember Patterson, who has oversight over the issue.  Motion: Ms. Beatty moved that the ANC send a letter to Councilmember Patterson recommending the restoration of funding for Lovejoy Park.  The motion passed without objection.

Economic Development and Zoning

Mr. Rice decided to table his action item until the next meeting.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved to accept the report of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee.  It was accepted without objection.

Community Outreach

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved the recommendation of the Community Outreach Committee that each commissioner choose a frame to be used for posting ANC agendas within his/her SMD for as many as four locations, and they would be used for a test period to test their efficacy. It was seconded by Mr. Alberti.  Mr. Alberti suggested allocating up to $100 per SMD.  It was accepted as a friendly amendment.  Mr. Alberti suggested a procedure for ordering frames: either to have one commissioner take a bulk order for all commissioners, or individual commissioners can purchase their own at Kinko’s with their Kinko’s card.  Having one person make a bulk order would reduce the number of direct expenditures by commissioners, which the DC Auditor has recommended against. Mr. Borbely volunteered to be the purchasing agent.  Mr. Ibangha raised the issue of creating any infraction with the DC Auditor, and Mr. Fengler moved to postpone the discussion of the motion indefinitely, with the idea that research would be done on how to implement the purchase and it would be discussed at the next meeting.  Mr. Fengler said there is no debate on a motion to postpone indefinitely. The motion passed 4-3, with Mr. Borbely, Mr. Ibangha and Ms. Holden voting against.

Mr. Fengler moved acceptance of the Community Outreach Committee report.  It was accepted without objection.

Public Safety

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the report of the Public Safety Committee be accepted. It was accepted without objection.

Mr. Fengler moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:40. The motion passed 4-3, with Mr. Borbely, Ms. Holden and Mr. Ibangha voting against.
